MINUTES FOR THREE (3) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 4, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the November 4, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:36 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
 MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anthony Sutton, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin, (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger (Chair)
STAFF:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
 
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY 12/9/2015; EXPIRES ON 2/12/2016
1. 125 OLD GATE LANE (ZONE ID) Petition of Westcott and Mapes, Inc. for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to establish Launch Milford, a 30,000 SF indoor family entertainment center, on Map 68, Block 810, Parcel 1, of which Old Gate Realty, LLC is the owner.

Raymond A. Macaluso, Owner, Westcott and Mapes, Consulting Engineers, 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT, representing Launch Milford, the 30,000 SF family entertainment center that will be housed in the old US Motors building on Old Gate Lane. A photo of the Special Permit placard posted on the property was submitted for the record.  Rob Arnold from Launch Franchise and Bob Gebbler, the owner of Launch Milford are present tonight.
The plan meets all areas of approval from the referring City departments.  Mr. Macaluso described the 30,000 SF building area for the trampoline center via the displayed site plan.  The property is on 18 acres.  The total square footage of the building is 342,779 SF.  

Parking for the application site was addressed.  Every aspect of the zoning table complies, except for parking.  The existing parking is 518 spaces all the way around.   561 spaces are being proposed, adding 43 parking spaces to the existing property.  Of the 518 spaces, UI has a number of dedicated spaces.  55 Old Gate Lane has an additional 60 spaces that were taken when a synogogue was going to be at that location.  Launch of Milford is proposing to put in 145 spaces of its own.  Via the display, the south corner of the building was shown where striping would be added to the paved area.  No asphalt would be added.   In the front where Hacienda Storage and Fitness Edge are located, there are a couple of loading docks.  Those spaces will be taken out and a green space area will be added.  539 SF of impervious material will be removed and green space will be put in its place.  Showed where the parking areas will be added.  One area will be for employee parking only, where they will enter the building from the back area.  There will be space throughout the entire complex to accommodate the additional parking spaces.  Approval tonight was requested.
Robert Arnold, CEO and Partner, Launch Franchising LLC.  Explained the chart he provided to the Board based on data that was collected from five existing locations.  At present there are six open locations from Nashua, New Hampshire to Newart Delaware.

Parking  arises often when Launch comes into a new area.
Mr. Arnold reviewed the ratios that were put together based on the number of people in the facility.  The special software that is used does not allow them to sell tickets beyond the allowed capacity.  The capacity of the trampoline area is determined by an ASTM committee for the industry.  He explained, via the chart presented to give the Board information based on occupants and jumpers and parking per occupant ratio.  It was determined this facility would require 145 parking spaces for this location, based on the data compiled from the other locations at peak times.
Hours of operation:  Generally afternoons and weekends.  During the school year open at 3:30 p.m. and close between 8:00 and 9:00 p.m.  Sometimes a toddler time is open in the morning and on Friday evenings they close at 10:00 p.m.  Saturday from 10:00AM to 10:00 PM and Sunday from 10:00 AM to 7:00 PM.  The times of operation are generally opposite neighboring businesses.

Mr. Macaluso:  The owner of the property has stated all the tenants are in favor of Launch coming into their facility.  

Mr. Macaluso showed the Board the façade that would have the signage for Launch but was not being presented for approval tonight. 

Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comment.  Their letter responded to his report.

Board Discussion:  

Mr. Nichol:  When would the maximum amount of vehicles be at the location, considering The Edge.

Mr. Arnold:  Saturdays during the winter time.  Peak season is December until the end of March.  Saturdays between Noon and 5:00 PM and school vacations.
Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if anyone was present to speak for or against the application (No response)
The Chair closed the public hearing.

Motion:  Mr. Nichol made a motion to approve the application as presented.
Mr. Grant:  Second.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

2.
PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION AMENDMENT – Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., on behalf of Beach Village, LLC, to amend Section 3.17.2.16 (2) and 3.17.2.16 (4) of the Milford Zoning Regulations to allow mixed use buildings in the CDD-2 zone with less than 20% commercial.

Thomas Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford, representing Dan Shepro, owner of Beach Shore Village, Inc.  Presenting two applications:  One to amend certain sections of the regulations pertaining to the CDD-2 zone and a site plan for what is being proposed if the regulation change is approved.  The other is a request  for a street name change of the application property.

Attorney Lynch gave a history of the Walnut beach area which is the home of the buildings in question.  An amendment to the zoning regulations is being presented to permit a change in the buildings so the final eight units in this complex can be developed for residential use, instead of the original plan that had a mixture of commercial and residential use on the property.

Buildings  A and D are the subjects of the application along Naugatuck Avenue and East Broadway. The change in the regulation seeks to eliminate the 20% commercial use that is currently in the regulations to allow these two last buildings to be developed in a residential use.  The original documents had restrictions that expired in 2008, which allows the applicant to come to the Board to seek a change in the zoning regulations.  The Plan of Development, adopted in 2012, speaks to how the current use along Naugatuck Avenue is marginal.  There is no consistency in design.  Infill residential development should be encouraged as unused and underutilized sites are redeveloped and/or reconfigured.  Due to current market conditions, residential use would be more appropriate.  The banks will not give mortgages on mixed use condominium buildings.  Also, new FEMA regulations require elevation of the buildings.

Ray Oliver, 3 Lafayette Street.  Two buildings A & D have not been developed.  Building A was to be a five unit commercial building, which is now being proposed to be a four unit residential building.  Building D on East Broadway was to be a four unit commercial condominium and now will be a residential building.  The four units instead of being 20 feet wide are 24 feet wide to accommodate the installation of residential elevators in each unit.
The demographics of the people who want to buy the buildings has changed from the original plans.  Garage and storage areas will be on the ground floor to meet FEMA regulations for flow through construction.  He described the architecture.
Ronald Wassmer, LS, PE, 158 Research Drive.  The infrastructure of the building has been established.  Two building pads in question.  Regarding the site plan, there will be a small decrease in the impervious cover and a small increase in the open space.  Additional on site parking is established through the use of the garages.  The plans have been reviewed and approved by the required commissions and departments and are in accordance with FEMA regulations.  He reviewed the displayed site plan.
Attorney Lynch:  Described the activity and growth going on at Walnut Beach.  Adding residents to the area will only help the commercial businesses in the area.  Parking underneath the building will remove parking on Naugatuck Avenue.  The Beach Shore Village Association donates $10,000 for each condominium sold, which is donated to the betterment of the Walnut Beach area.
Staff:  No comment other than his administrative summary.

Board Discussion:

Mr. Grant:  The regulation change would apply to the entire CDD-1 zone and opens the ability to change from commercial to residential in many different areas.   Trolley Hill comes to mind. St. Gabriel School has over nine acres and there is a possibility of it being sold.  The point of this zone is to have a mixed neighborhood.  He sees problems down the road for the Board to make a decision on a case by case basis.  

He would suggest a zone change for this property rather than a regulation change that affects the entire zone.

Attorney Lynch thought that was the benefit of the change; to allow the Board to be flexible

and a evaluate each application on its own merits.

Mr. Grant asked Mr. Sulkis if a zone change was possible in a residential zone. 
Mr. Sulkis:  Not likely.  Would create a spot zone and could not be a residential zone because of the commercial presence in the area.  There are other zones in the City that have no percentages and when an application is presented to the Board it can go along with the application or not.

Mr. Grant:  Researched five properties that fall into this category.  Only one property fits within this regulation that is meeting the 80/20%, namely, Trolley Hill.  The other properties have other uses but have the potential to be used under this particular regulation.

Mr. Lynch:  Trolley Hill was developed before the current CDD-2 zone regulations went into effect.  

Mr. Quish:  Is there another way to do this and address Mr. Grant’s concerns?

Mr. Sulkis:  Suggested a modification to the regulation that would change the language that would just affect this property.  

[A brief recess from 8:30 p.m. to 8:45 p.m. in order to modify the language that would be suitable to allow the change in the regulation but not change the zone.]
Mr. Sulkis:  Amendment to Sec. 3.17.2.16(2) would read, “In the case of a property that is in the AE-12 flood zone, the percentage of the total gross floor area devoted to residential use shall be determined by the Board.”

There would be no change in the proposed amendment to Sec. 3.17.2.16(4).

Attorney Lynch:  On behalf of his applicant he is in agreement and appreciation of Mr. Sulkis’ efforts to resolve the issue. 

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public and cited the procedures for speaking.  Anyone to speak against the application?  (No response)  Anyone to speak in favor of the application?
 Bill Schule, 22 Shweky Beach Way, President of Beach Shore Village Condo Association.

Submitted a petition circulated in July 2015 from all the residents approving the application to amend the site plan so that the mixed use requirement is changed to the plan presented with the application.  [The petition was submitted to the Board and stamped into the record.]
The Chair closed the public hearing.
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the text regulations as amended by Mr. Sulkis.
Second:  By Mr. Quish
Comment by Ms. Cervin that this was an interesting way to resolve the issue.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.
The regulation change will become effective November 20, 2015.



Mr. Quish:  Motion to approve the Site Plan as presented.
Mr. Grant:  Second.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING (LEFT OPEN) - CLOSE BY 11/24/2015 ; EXPIRES ON  1/28/2016
2. 1613 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE R-12.5) Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct eight residential units under Connecticut General Statutes 8-30g Affordable Housing Act, on Map 82, Block 791, Parcel 7A, of which Charles Gagliardi is the owner.
Mr. Lynch:  Staff is in the process of getting an independent traffic consultant per the Board’s directive at the last meeting.  Nothing to report tonight.  If necessary, Mr. Lynch will provide the Board with a 30-day extension of the application.
E.

NEW BUSINESS  

4.   REQUEST FOR STREET NAME CHANGE - FROM SHWEKY BEACH WAY TO  BEACH SHORE DRIVE – The Beach Shore Village Association, at its Board of Directors meeting held September 23, 2015, voted unamimously to request approval


 by the City of Milford to change the street name of Shweky Beach Way to Beach Shore Drive.


Thomas Lynch, Esq.  Presenting on behalf of the Beach Shore Village Association   


to change the street name from Shweky Beach Way to Beach Shore Drive.  


The request for a street name change was unanimously approved by the condo association in the letter that was submitted to the Board dated October 29, 2015. Attorney Lynch gave the history of the name origin of Shweky Beach Way, which was the name of a former owner, who is no longer associated with the condominium.  The Association requests the name change to match the condominium’s name.


Mr. Sulkis:  When this application originally came to the Board that was the name [Beach Shore Drive] .   

Attorney Lynch:   Noted the Condominium Association would pick up the expenses for the name change and signage that would not be associated with the Zoning office’s address change procedure.


Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to approve the street name change from Shweky Beach Way to Beach Shore Drive.


Second:  By Mr. Sutton.

 Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
F.

LIAISON REPORTS – None.
G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  -   Discussion
Proposed regulation change to Sec. 4.1.1.4 approved by the Subcommittee.  Mr. Grant explained the reason for the change.  The Board approved the text change to go to the 
next level of sending it to the required agencies.

Motion:  To approve by Mr. Sutton
Second:  By Ms. Cervin
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
Motion:  Passes.
H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (10/20/2015)

Motion:  By the Chair to approve the Minutes as presented.

Second:  By Mr. Dolan

Vote:  All members voted n favor of approval.
I.
CHAIR’S REPORT 
The Chair made a lot line consolidation to 173-179 Orange Avenue.
J.
STAFF REPORT - None
There being no further business to conduct, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.
The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 17, 2015.

Phyllis Leggett



 

 Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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